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Genworth Mortgage Insurance Australia Limited  
2022 Annual General Meeting Chairman’s Address 

12 May 2022: Genworth has been helping Australians to achieve the dream of home ownership for 
over half a century. With each new generation we have served, the dream of home ownership hasn’t 
changed, and yet, it feels more out of reach than ever before.  

Today, as we continue to deliver our purpose of accelerating financial wellbeing through home 
ownership, our support has never been more relevant, or important.  

These extraordinary last few years have only exacerbated the affordability crisis and, with interest rates 
already rising, we are taking our role in the future of homeownership very seriously.  

Over the past year, we have continued to drive our growth strategy. We have increased focus on 
differentiating our LMI offering, and we are uncovering new opportunities and new ways to help 
Australians into homes.  

I am seeing our momentum build and I am confident that we are well positioned to remain the leading 
choice for flexible home ownership solutions and that we will continue to deliver strong results for our 
customers and you, our shareholders. 

Supporting our Customers and the Community  

With every policy we write, we are delivering on our purpose to accelerate the financial wellbeing of 
Australians, now and for the future.  

Over the past year, as the housing market outpaced the financial ability of many to save a deposit, 
Genworth has supported more than 72,000 Australians to buy a home. 

As at December 2021, Genworth had over 1.1 million policies in-force, with insurance in-force of $304.5 
billion.  

For Genworth, enabling home ownership means supporting our customers to help people get into 
homes, and keep them in their homes even through times of hardship. 

In the past decade, Genworth is proud to have assisted almost 80,000 borrowers experiencing hardship 
by working with our lenders on delivering loan deferrals and restructures.  

This past year Genworth has: 

- continued to include pandemics in our Hardship Policy 
- extended support to our lender customers in managing natural disasters, such as the recent 

floods across NSW and QLD  
- approved 8,134 hardship requests to assist borrowers who were experiencing difficulties, 

including those impacted by COVID-19, and 
- remained sensitive to individual borrower circumstances, working closely with our lender 

customers to offer appropriate hardship solutions to Australians in need and to mitigate 
potential losses. 
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We have also doubled our previous community spend to help our charity partners protect and support 
at risk members of our community during another difficult year for delivering community programmes 
on the ground. 

Building a Sustainable future  

To successfully deliver our growth vision and operate our business in a sustainable manner, we must 
integrate the right environmental, social and governance factors as a critical part of Genworth’s culture, 
operations, and strategy. 

To guide our approach to sustainability, we have recently developed a new ESG framework to set more 
ambitious targets, monitor our progress, and report transparently on our ESG initiatives. Our focus 
areas for the future will include financial wellbeing and housing accessibility, good corporate citizenship, 
and climate resilience.  

As a national LMI provider, we play an important role in understanding the impact of climate change on 
the housing market and sharing these insights with our customers and the wider community. We are 
seeing our lender customers increasingly focus on climate-related risks and opportunities, especially 
potential impacts on insurance claims and affordability.  

We are committed to working with our customers, along with all our stakeholders, to better manage the 
short and long term physical and transition risks of climate change.   

We are pleased to have recently made the first step to becoming net zero by committing to the 
development of a carbon neutral roadmap.  

Whilst we know there is still a long way to go for our business in this space, we are making genuine 
steps forward in prioritising sustainability for Genworth.  

Our capital position 

Turning now to our capital position.  

Dividend payments 

With the renewal of key lender customers, increased confidence regarding the likely impacts of COVID-
19 and a very strong financial performance, the Board was pleased to resume dividend payments to 
shareholders in 2021. This included a total dividend payment of 29 cents per share comprising of:  

- A first half 2021 unfranked interim ordinary dividend of 5 cents per share,  
- A fully franked final ordinary dividend of 12.0 cents per share and, 
- A fully franked special dividend of 12.0 cents per share  

 
As we stated in February, the second half 2021 ordinary dividend was declared at a level that the Board 
expects will be sustainable over the medium term. 

On-market share buy backs 

On 8 December we also commenced an on-market share buy-back of Genworth shares up to a 
maximum aggregate value of $100 million. This decision was made to bring Genworth’s solvency ratio 

F
or

 p
er

so
na

l u
se

 o
nl

y



 

Page 3 of 5 

more in line with the Board’s target capital range. The expiry date of the current buyback has been 
extended from 31 May to 30 June 2022, to allow more time for completion, subject to market conditions. 

As of Tuesday this week, we have bought back $59.4 million worth of shares, and today we are seeking 
approval to allow us to undertake an additional on market share buy-back of up to 60 million of the 
Company’s issued ordinary shares, subject to necessary approvals including APRA and Board 
approval. 

The on-market share buy-back is consistent with Genworth’s objective to improve the efficiency of our 
capital structure and helps us to deliver improved returns to shareholders.  

A new target capital range  

As we announced to market this morning, Genworth’s Board has approved a new target capital range 
of 1.40 to 1.60 times APRA’s Prescribed Capital Amount.  

As you will be aware, the Board’s previous target capital range was 1.32 – 1.44 times PCA however, 
we typically operated above this range, often substantially so.  With the move to the new range, it is the 
Board’s intent to operate within that range at most points in time, and we will be continuing our capital 
management activities with the intent to return capital levels to within the new target range within the 
next two years. 

Since listing in 2014, Genworth has paid $2.57 per share through ordinary and special dividends, and 
has bought back 675 million dollars of shares through on market buybacks. Despite this return to 
shareholders, our PCA ratio has generally remained above the top end of the Board’s target range.   

Our new capital management target range strikes what we believe is an appropriate balance between 
ensuring the business is well capitalised and delivering returns to shareholders. 

 It will help us enable the business to pay claims and remain above our regulatory and ratings agency 
capital requirements across a broad range of future economic scenarios. It will also support the delivery 
of our business and strategic growth plans, whilst returning ongoing value to shareholders.  

Where we have excess capital (as we do today) we are committed to returning capital to shareholders 
as quickly and efficiently as possible 

 

Our future-fit business 

The Board 

The new Board members we have welcomed in the past year have been carefully selected for their 
future-fit skills and capabilities to help drive success on Genworth’s growth strategy.  

Alistair Muir and Gerd Schenkel were appointed as new independent, non-executive directors to the 
Genworth Board on 1 December 2021. Alistair brings extensive technology and digital transformation 
experience, whilst Gerd has over 25 years of experience in business innovation and strategy in the 
financial services and telco industries.  
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I would like to take this opportunity to thank Graham Mirabito and David Foster, who stepped down from 
the Board in August 2021 and March 2022 respectively. Both made great contributions to the company 
during their tenure, and I thank them for their service and time they have dedicated to Genworth. 

I would also like to take this opportunity to thank my fellow directors for their support and contribution 
to Genworth.   

Management  

Pauline Blight-Johnston, Genworth’s Chief Executive Officer, has also invested in new leadership talent 
over the past year. To complement her existing management team, Pauline has built an impressive mix 
of diverse expertise, capability and experience which will help to drive the change and innovation 
needed to successfully deliver on our goals.   

Already we have seen this team deliver strong financial results and capital management actions, 
increased operational efficiencies with the introduction of Agile ways of working, and identified new 
growth opportunities for future exploration. We expect to see the team continue this results-driven 
trajectory over the coming years. 

I would like to thank Pauline and Genworth’s management team for their commitment to delivery and 
for driving future momentum for our business.  

GFI transition  

I am pleased to report that, following the sale by Genworth Financial Inc (GFI) of its shares in Genworth 
Australia in March 2021, 100% of the systems and service previously provided by GFI have now been 
transitioned, and the link to GFI was cut on 5 March this year. 

As we focus on Genworth’s future, we have taken this unique transition opportunity to significantly invest 
in technology infrastructure and operational enhancements. These enhancements will play a vital role 
in transforming our new innovation ideas into efficient, integrated products and solutions for our 
customers. 

As a result, we are well positioned to continue our focus on improving the efficiency and competitiveness 
of Genworth’s core LMI business whilst delivering our strategic growth agenda for the future.  

Later this year we will be presenting you with a new name and brand for Genworth. This will formally 
conclude the transition and marks an exciting new chapter for our business.  

Enhance, Evolve, Extend. 

Our Enhance, Evolve, Extend strategy was implemented to ensure that Genworth, a trusted and 
successful LMI provider, maintains its edge, and continues to make impact in a rapidly changing 
housing market.  

I am not alone in feeling the momentum we are generating with our growth strategy. Lender customers 
are paying attention to our product innovations, our team is excited by the opportunities we see for the 
future and shareholders are benefiting from a strong financial performance and a renewed commitment 
to capital management. 

As 2022 continues, Genworth remains focused on; 
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� Enhancing our LMI offering through strengthened customer relationships and a continued focus 
on efficiency,  

� Evolving LMI by introducing innovative products and solutions to meet the needs of our lender 
customers and borrowers 

� Extending our offering in market to diversify our business, creating new ways to accelerate 
financial wellbeing through home ownership, and delivering attractive long-term returns for 
shareholders. 

 

I would like to thank you, our shareholders, for your ongoing support.  

I would also like to thank our employees for all your hard work and commitment to Genworth and for 
your tireless dedication to our customers in a challenging operating year. 

And I would like to once again thank Pauline, for her energy, leadership and determination to deliver 
Genworth’s purpose and success. 

I will now hand over to Pauline.  

-END- 

 

For more information, analysts, investors and other interested parties should contact: 

Investors: 
Paul O’Sullivan 
Head of Investor Relations 
M: +61 499 088 640 

Media: 
Alexandra Crowley 
Corporate Communications Manager 
M: +61 459 967 747 

 
The release of this announcement was authorised by the Disclosure Committee.  

About Genworth  

Genworth Mortgage Insurance Australia Limited (Genworth), through its subsidiary companies Genworth 

Financial Mortgage Insurance Pty Ltd and Genworth Financial Mortgage Indemnity Ltd (together, the Genworth 

Group or the Group), is the leading provider of Lenders Mortgage Insurance (LMI) in the Australian residential 

mortgage lending market. The Genworth Group has been part of the Australian residential mortgage lending 

market for over 50 years since the Housing Loans Insurance Corporation was founded by the Australian 

Government in 1965 to provide LMI in Australia. 
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